HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)

Minutes

September 9th, 2010


HPPC Members Present:
Pedro Arista

Jackson Bowman

Ed Chitty

Grant Colfax

Michael Discepola
Charles Fann
Gabriel Galindo
Celia Gomez

David González

Isela González
Jose Luis Guzman

Ben Hayes

Akira Jackson
Kevin Jefferson
Niko Kowell
Weihaur Lau
Montica Levy
Desmond Miller
Steve Muchnick

John Newmeyer
Kyriell Noon

Tracey Packer
Gwen Smith

Marshon Smith
Frank Strona

Tee Tagor
Teddy Teketel

Yavanté Thomas-Guess

Tonya Williams



HPPC Members Absent:
Gayle Burns
Ed Byrom (Emeritus)
Angela Green
Ken Pearce
Joseph Ramierz-Forcier
Barbara Weiss
HIV Prevention Section (HPS):

Vincent Fuqua
Betty Chan Lew

Jenna Rapues
Oscar Macias

Michael Paquette

Jenny Broker (intern)
Harder & Co

Aimee F. Crisostomo 

Desmond Kispert-Bostick (notetaker)

Process Evaluation  
Richard Vezina (consultant)


Guests: 
Marliese Warren: CAPS-UCSF
Krista Schluter: Girls After School Academy
Kiana Evans: Girls After School Academy
Mark Pandori: San Francisco Department of Public Health Laboratory
Teri Dowling: HIV Prevention Section, CTL
I.  Welcome, Introductions, Announcements, Agenda Changes

Community Co-Chair Grant Colfax called the meeting to order at 3:05 pm and made the following announcements: 
· The HPPC meeting is facilitated on a rotating basis by the three community co-chairs: Isela González, Grant Colfax and Ben Hayes. For today’s meeting Grant Colfax will be facilitating. 
· Grant reminded members that the Council observes the Principles of Respectful Engagement; that the meeting is public and members of the press may be present and statements will be public record; members of the public must fill out comment card and give to Vincent for public comment; and that handouts for the meeting are available for guests at the sign-in table. 
· There will be no ice-breaker for today’s meeting due to a full agenda.
· Ken Pearce will not be attending. 
All HPPC members introduced themselves and the following announcements were made: 
· Yavantè Thomas-Guess announced in advance of the US AIDS Conference in Orlando, FL CAPS Transition project will be hosting an all day institute at UCSF this Sunday. For more information visit nmac.org

· Pedro Arista announced his resignation from the Council.   
· Celia Gomez, Luis Guzman, Tracey Packer will be leaving early. 
· Michael Discepola announced SF AIDS Foundation Stonewall Project’s Positive Reinforcement Opportunity Project. To learn more call him directly.  He also announced there will be upcoming board changes at the Stonewall Project and he will keep the Council up to date as more information becomes available. 
· Isela announced that the membership committee is conducting interviews and will keep the Council posted on the status of new members.
· Grant reminded members that the HPPC email list should be used for its proper purpose, i.e., HIV prevention updates, notifications and job postings; and not for personal responses to announcements.

· Grant also announced the closure of New Leaf.  A planning process is in place to transition services delivered by New Leaf to other providers such as SF AIDS Foundation and other CBOs. 
HPPC and Harder+Company staff made the following announcements

· Aimee Crisostomo had a brief announcement regarding Harder+Company staff changes and introduced Richard Vezina, the HPPC’s new Process Evaluator. 
II.  Review and Approval of Minutes from 8/12/2010
Due to the recent change in the bylaws voting process, minutes and agendas can be approved by unanimous consensus vote. Grant asked the group if there were any objections to approving the August 18th minutes, hearing none, he announced the minutes were approved by unanimous consent. 
III.  General Public Comment

No public comments were made.

IV.  Members’ Response to Public Comment
No public comments were made.

V.  HPPC Co-Chairs/Steering Committee Written Report
· The Co-Chair’s report will be skipped in interest of time. We will have time at the end of the meeting for any updates.
· The HIV Prevention Leadership Summit will be held December 12-15. There is funding to send one HPPC member to the conference, who will be chosen randomly by drawing.  Eight members expressed interest in attending the conference and have submitted their names for the drawing.  Aimee Crisostomo was asked to draw two names.  Ken Pearce was chosen to attend the summit with Gabriel Galindo as an alternate.  
VI.  Prioritize Needs Assessment Topic (Action item/vote)
The purpose of this agenda item is to present members with an opportunity to vote and approve the motion presented by the Steering committee regarding the topic for the 2011 Needs Assessment
Gabriel and Ben presented a PowerPoint entitled “2011 Needs Assessment” (see handout).  After a brief description of what a needs assessments involves, they explained the goals of reviewing the priority setting selection process for the 2011 needs assessment and voting on the motion set forth by the Steering committee on the needs assessment topic.  
Ben detailed the lessons learned in the past and how they affect the needs assessment moving forward for 2011, and informed the group of the topic selected by the Steering committee to be voted on for approval by the Council: mental health and how it affects access to testing and care among high risk populations.   
Motion 1: the Steering committee moves that the HPPC conducts a Needs Assessment on how mental health issues affect access to testing and care among high risk populations.
HPPC member comments and questions

Comment: Several members voiced concern that mental health may be too broad a topic. 
Answer: This gives us a chance to examine what are the mental health hot spots and as a needs assessment it will not be an in-depth study, but will instead inform where research should focus on next.
Comment: Several members questioned the rationale for why mental health was chosen over other topics and if the Council would vote later on a more specific topic. 
Question: looking at the list of proposed topics, why didn’t we select best practices for prevention since we are focused on prevention? 

Answer: It was explained that a number of best practices for prevention are available.  

Comment: Several members also questioned what the next steps would be if the motion were to pass. Specifically would the full Council have a say in what the final, more specific research topic will be? Finally some members expressed their displeasure with the motion without a formalized needs assessment (i.e., being part of the process to select a researcher, advising the researcher, narrowing the topic) process in place.

Answer: The Council itself will not be involved in every aspect of decision making; however a work group will be established to work with the researcher in narrowing the topic. We haven’t determined how to give feedback but that process will be in place.

Question: Is this motion indirectly assessing the affects of metal health? It seems this research will go back and look at how substance abuse affects HIV treatment and prevalence. 

Answer: The Steering committee had that discussion and some on the committee acknowledged the importance of a substance abuse focus. This assessment is important since it’s an issues needs assessment as opposed to a population needs assessment. 

Question: When a researcher is chosen and a topic is chosen, will we have an opportunity to decide again in the future?

Answer: The Priority Setting Considerations box specifies an annual needs assessment. 

Answer: Researchers will be chosen by their application. Since this is for HPPC, not DPH, HPPC will have room for dialog on the needs assessment (i.e., workgroup). If members need more time, this vote can be tabled and taken back to Steering.

One member commented that this is not the first time that HPPC has conducted a needs assessment and he trusts the process.  Several other long-standing members agreed with him but a few newer members noted that the lack of an outlined needs assessment process makes them uncomfortable.  One member called the question.  
Grant reminded members the following vote is on closing the question to further discussion. Members who want more discussion were advised to vote no; a yes vote would bring the motion to vote.  
Public Comments and Questions

No public comments or questions were made.

Call the question vote was as follows: 
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	Pedro Arista
	A
	Niko Kowell
	N

	Jackson Bowman
	Y
	Weihaur Lau
	Y

	Gayle Burns
	NP
	Montica Levy
	N

	Ed Chitty
	N
	Desmond Miller
	Y

	Grant Colfax
	Y
	Steve Muchnick
	Y

	Michael Discepola
	Y
	John Newmeyer
	Y

	Charles Fann
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	Gabriel Galindo
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	NP

	Celia Gomez
	Y
	Joe Ramirez- Forcier
	NP

	David Gonzalez
	Y
	Gwen Smith
	Y

	Isela Gonzalez
	Y
	Marshon Smith
	Y

	Angela Green
	NP
	Frank Strona
	Y

	Jose Luis Guzman
	Y
	Tee Tagor
	N

	Ben Hayes
	Y
	Teddy Teketel
	N

	Akira Jefferson
	Y
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Y

	Kevin Jefferson
	N
	Tonya Williams 
	Y


Y=Yes   N=NO   A=Abstain   NP=Not Present
The vote to call the question was passed. 
Vote on Motion: The Steering Committee moves that the HPPC conducts a Needs Assessment on how mental health issues affect access to testing and care among high risk populations. Rationale:

· Mental health issues are often related to substance use issues

· Substance use issues are related to increased infection rates/reinfection rates 

· Mental health and substance use services in SF are in the process of changing so this could be a timely moment to make recommendations
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	Pedro Arista
	Y
	Niko Kowell
	N

	Jackson Bowman
	N
	Weihaur Lau
	Y

	Gayle Burns
	NP
	Montica Levy
	A

	Ed Chitty
	Y
	Desmond Miller
	Y

	Grant Colfax
	Y
	Steve Muchnick
	A

	Michael Discepola
	Y
	John Newmeyer
	Y

	Charles Fann
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	Gabriel Galindo
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	NP

	Celia Gomez
	N
	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	NP

	David Gonzalez
	Y
	Gwen Smith
	Y

	Isela Gonzalez
	Y
	Marshon Smith
	Y

	Angela Green
	NP
	Frank Strona
	Y

	Jose Luis Guzman
	N
	Tee Tagor
	Y

	Ben Hayes
	Y
	Teddy Teketel
	N

	Akira Jefferson
	N
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Y

	Kevin Jefferson
	Y
	Tonya Williams 
	Y


Y=Yes   N=NO   A=Abstain   NP=Not Present
The Motion passes.
VII.  Update on New CTL Technologies (Information item)

Mark Pandori, scientist at the San Francisco Department of Public Health Laboratory gave a presentation on “New CTL Technologies” to provide Council members an overview of new testing technologies. Copies of presentation are available by request or on the website sfhiv.org. In the course of this presentation, he provided a general history and principles of HIV testing, antibody testing, direct detection of HIV virus and the near-future of testing. 

Following this presentation, Teri Dowling gave a brief presentation on the STOP Study (Screening Targeted Populations to Interrupt On-Going Chain of Transmission) that is soon to begin in San Francisco. She explained to the Council that the objective of the study is to evaluate the yield, cost-effectiveness, and feasibility of screening for acute HIV infection with a 4th generation enzyme immunoassay in high-risk incidence settings compared to pooled nucleic acid amplification NAAT; and to evaluate the yield, cost-effectiveness and feasibility of enhanced partner notification techniques.  The intervention phase will start next summer.

HPPC Members Questions and Comments

Members asked several questions throughout Mr. Pandori’s presentation for clarification on scientific techniques such as the Western Blot and immunoassays, and terms such as IgG and IgM.  

Co-chairs thanked the presenters for a very thorough discussion. This was met by Council applause.

VIII.  New Business/ Co-Chairs Update
Grant explained that this item was added to the agenda based on feedback received from process evaluations. Co-chairs wanted to pilot this item as a way for members to update each other. 

· Grant informed the group that the Council will receive funding for the upcoming year from the CDC to do expanded testing testing in medical settings.

· Isela reported on the recent Chronicle newspaper coverage of the initiative that placed condom machines in the county jail.  She announced that the initiative just received additional funding for more machines. She also reported that the state is considering putting machines in prisons. 

Member Comments and Questions

Question: Is (the additional funding) for one year?

Answer: As we know the CDC only does funding for one year at a time. 

Question:  Who is leading the statewide effort or who could we contact regarding machines in prisons?

Answer: The statewide effort is being led by our colleague from LA county jails. 

Members made the additional comments: As mentioned previously, the Stonewall Project with the SF AIDS Foundation is taking part of the contracts for New Leaf and will continue some of their work; St James Infirmary published a new resource manual for sex workers. Members can contact the organization directly for a copy of the manual; and lastly, comments were made regarding the recent AIDS Health Project name change to the LGBT Division of Psychiatry.  There is concern around the stigma gay men may have about seeking care due to the visual name change although there will not be any changes in service delivery. 

XI.  Summary, Evaluation, and Closure of Meeting
Grant reminded everyone to complete the process evaluations.

X.  Adjournment

Meeting adjourned at 5:42pm.
Minutes prepared by Desmond Kispert-Bostick and reviewed by Eileen Loughran and Vincent Fuqua.
The next HPPC meeting will be Thursday, October 14, 2010
at the Quaker Meeting House, 65 Ninth Street, San Francisco.
The next HPPC business meeting will be held on Thursday, October 14, 2010


3:00pm – 6:00 pm


Quaker Meeting House, 65 9th St. (between Market & Mission), San Francisco.
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